

Understanding the Failure of International Conflict Mineral Regulations: A Case Study of the Tantalum Mining Industry in the Democratic Republic of the Congo

Baeten Rodriguez, Mateo

Citation

Baeten Rodriguez, M. (2023). Understanding the Failure of International Conflict Mineral Regulations: A Case Study of the Tantalum Mining Industry in the Democratic Republic of the Congo.

Version:Not Applicable (or Unknown)License:License to inclusion and publication of a Bachelor or Master Thesis,
2023Downloaded from:https://hdl.handle.net/1887/3642612

Note: To cite this publication please use the final published version (if applicable).



UNDERSTANDING THE FAILURE OF INTERNATIONAL CONFLICT MINERAL REGUALTIONS: A CASE STUDY OF THE TANTALUM MINING INDUSTRY IN THE DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC OF THE CONGO

MA Thesis International relations: Global Political Economy

Mateo Baeten Rodriguez S1849883 s1849883@vuw.leidenuniv.nl Word Count: 14969

Contents

1 - Introduction	2
2 - Background	4
2.1 - Tantalum and the Congolese Wars	4
2.2 - International Regulations	5
2.3 – Unintended effects	8
3 - Methodology	11
3.1 - Theoretical Framework	11
3.1.1 - Disregard for the Local Context	11
3.1.2 – Corruption	13
3.1.3 - Reliance on Corporations	14
3.2 - Analytical Framework	16
4 - Analysis	19
4.1 – Assessing the Disregard for the Local Context	19
4.1.1 - Underestimating the Importance of the Artisanal Mining Sector	20
4.2.2 – Misunderstanding the Local Policy Context	21
4.2.3 – Oversimplifying the Activities of Armed Groups	22
4.2 - Assessing the Impact of Corruption	24
4.2.1 – Corruption Before the Dodd-Frank Act	25
4.2.2 – Corruption After the Dodd-Frank Act	26
4.2.3 Neo-Patronage of Political Elites	27
4.2.4 - Persistence of Petty Corruption	28
4.3 – Assessing the Reliance on Corporations	30
4.3.1 – High costs and Irregular Implementation	31
4.3.2 – Disruption by Mining Corporations	32
5 - Discussion and Conclusion	35
6 - Bibliography	36

1 - Introduction

On the first of January 2021, the European Conflict Mineral regulation came into full force. It aims to regulate the export of conflict minerals in order to minimize the violence and human rights abuses associated with these minerals (EU, 2017). Alongside this regulation, the EU publishes a list every 3 years in which certain materials, depending on their economic importance and supply risk, are classified as being of critical importance (EC, 2023). One of the minerals classified as both critical and a conflict mineral is tantalum. A critical material due to it being essential for the capacitors in most consumer-friendly electronic devices (Mancheri et al., 2018), and with a high supply risk due to much of it being mined in the violent mining context of the Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC). The DRC is the biggest supplier of tantalum in the world, but the extraction of tantalum has been linked to conflict and human rights abuses (Eichstaedt, 2011). The European Conflict Mineral regulation is the most recent of a number of international regulations that have been created by the global north to regulate the mining of conflict minerals. The most notable among these regulations is the US Dodd-Frank Act of 2010, which was specifically directed at regulating conflict minerals in the DRC and the Great Lake Area (US Congress, 2010). In doing so, the Dodd-Frank Act aimed at stopping the export of minerals that supposedly fund the activities of armed groups, consequently reducing violence and human rights abuses. However, the Dodd-Frank Act and comparable regulations do not appear to be having the intended effect. Armed groups remain active in the Eastern provinces of the DRC, and their activities have even increased since 2010 (Hanai, 2021). Moreover, these regulations have rendered artisanal mining sites illegal, consequently adversely affecting local livelihoods (Stoop et al., 2018). This has contributed to an extremely precarious socio-economic situation in the Eastern provinces of the DRC, often increasing human rights abuses and violence compared to the situation prior to the regulations (Parker & Vadheim, 2018).

These issues suggest a discrepancy between the intentions of international conflict mineral regulations and their actual effects. With its modern importance and varying modes of extraction, the tantalum mining industry of the DRC embodies the collision and intertwinement of international regulations, global supply chains, political elites, and local communities. Therefore, this paper will aim to answer the following research question: "Why are the intended goals of international conflict mineral regulations not being achieved in the context of the tantalum mining industry in the DRC?". The subsequent chapter will provide background information regarding tantalum and the Congolese war, the international regulations, and the unintended effects. In the third chapter the methodology will be specified, consisting out of a theoretical and analytical framework. The theoretical framework will theorize that persistence of issues like violence and human rights abuses are a consequence of a disregard for the local context, corruption, and a reliance on corporations. Subsequently, three corresponding hypotheses will be constructed to assess the causal mechanisms behind the unintended effects of international regulations. The analytical framework will describe the method of process tracing, which will be used to test the hypotheses in the fourth chapter. The first section of chapter four will argue that underestimating the importance of the artisanal mining sector, misunderstanding the local policy context, and oversimplifying the activities of armed groups contribute to the unintended effects of international regulations, affirming a disregard for the local context. The second section will argue that corruption tied to neo-patronage networks, as well as amongst local bureaucrats and the army, has hindered the implementation of the international regulations, resulting in violence and human rights abuses. The third section will argue that the reliance on downstream corporations and multinational mining corporations is ineffective in implementing due diligence schemes, and often exacerbates human right violations and violence due to it displacing and exploiting artisanal miners. The last chapter will discuss and conclude the findings.

2 - Background

2.1 - Tantalum and the Congolese Wars

Often categorised with tungsten and tin as 3T, tantalum is a material that is derived from coltan mineral ores. As it is a primary component for capacitors within electronics, tantalum is pivotal for the functioning of modern appliances ranging from household equipment to transport and industry (Mancheri et al., 2018). Most of coltan ore in the world is mined by large-scale industrial mining corporations (Nest, 2011). However, in the DRC small scale artisanal mining is the dominant form of mining, with over 16 percent of the DRC's population being dependent on artisanal mining for a living (Stoop et al., 2019). In 2022, the mine production of tantalum in the DRC comprised around 43% of the world-wide tantalum mine production (USGS, 2023). Other important sources of tantalum include Brazil, Australia, Nigeria and Rwanda, where the latter is often intertwined with the tantalum supply chain of the DRC (Schütte & Näher, 2020). The DRC's position in the global tantalum supply, represents a shift in which the epicentre of the global tantalum supply has shifted from Australia and Brazil towards central Africa, starting at around 2006 (Bleiwas, et al., 2015).

The timing of this shift is no coincidence. From 1996 to 2002, The DRC was the main stage for the most violent set of conflicts since the Second World War, with over 5 million deaths (Cook, 2013). In the aftermath of the Rwandan civil war and genocide, the First Congolese War started after the Tutsi rebel forces of Laurent Kabila attacked Hutus in Eastern Congo that fled Rwanda after the civil war in 1996. At that moment, the former Zaire was plagued by instability and economic strife, leading to much displeasure with the terminally ill military dictator Mobutu. The conflict in the East escalated, leading to Kabila's rebel group, the ADFLC, overthrowing Mobutu whilst being heavily supported by Rwanda and Uganda in 1997. However, a year later president Kabila denounced its Tutsi supporters, which led to A rebellion in the North-East, eventually creating the rebel group: Rally for Congolese Democracy (RCD). Together with Rwandan and Ugandan forces, the RCD conquered the Eastern Provinces of Congo, starting the Second Congolese War. After significant gains by the RCD, Kabila's government gained support from many surrounding countries including Angola, Zimbabwe and Namibia. The complex web of alliances increased the complexity of peace

negotiations, resulting in a bloody stalemate that lasted until the assassination of president Kabila in 2001. After Kabila's son assumed power, peace negotiations started in 2002, with disarmament and the establishment of transnational government formally ending the conflict in December 2002 (Tamm, 2016).

Between 1982 and 2002, the mining sector in Congo was characterized by local artisanal mining. During colonial times however, much of Congolese minerals were mined industrially. Nevertheless, in 1982 president Mobuto liberalized mining exploitation, leading to Congolese nationals establishing artisanal mines (Geenen, 2014). During the Congolese war, the artisanal mines became sites of strategic importance, with the violent extraction of minerals serving as a means of financing the conflict (Global Witness 2004). After the end of the Second Congolese War in 2002, new Mining Code and regulations were developed that prioritized large scale industrial mining, consequently attracting foreign mining companies like AMF and Tenke Mining co. (Mazalto, 2004). With the country holding elections in 2006, it is likely that the newly found stability relative to the years prior and the new mining regulations were large contributing factors to the increased share of the DRC in global tantalum production (Booysen, 2007). Nevertheless, even after peacekeeping operations such as MONUSCO, over 130 armed groups have remained in the Eastern Parts of Congo after 2003 (Hanai, 2021). These groups target artisanal scale mining sites and illegally tax them for profit, often resulting to violence in the process (Stoop et al., 2019). Interestingly, this additional risk has not resulted in mining corporations moving back to more stable environments like Australia. With the DRC estimated to have 7 to 8 percent of global coltan reserves, it does not appear to be a question of availability, but of price (Nest, 2011).

2.2 - International Regulations

After the Congolese war, the DRC was projected to be an important global supplier of tantalum. The overwhelming demand for PlayStation 2 consoles in 2000 led to a tantalum rush that exposed the DRC's precarious mining system to violence (Dort, 2000). In 2001 a UN panel recommended an embargo on the trade of minerals from the Eastern provinces of the DRC due to the intertwinement of minerals and the financing of conflict (UN, 2001). Furthermore, such an embargo could be combined with creating regulations that were supported and implemented by tantalum using industries. These measures started to gain ground in 2000's, creating the "partners for peace" approach in which tantalum using

industries could contribute to the reconstruction of the DRC's mining sector (Hayes & Burge, 2003). From the 2010s onwards, many regulations came into effect that mirrored the "partners for peace" approach. The most notable of these regulations was the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act of 2010. Under section 1502, titled 'Conflict Minerals', it is stated that "the exploitation and trade of conflict minerals originating in the Democratic Republic of the Congo is helping to finance conflict characterized by extreme levels of violence in the eastern Democratic Republic of the Congo, particularly sexual- and genderbased violence, and contributing to an emergency humanitarian situation" (US Congress, 2010: 2213). Under this law, private companies are obliged to report the measures taken to exercise due diligence. Consequently, in order to be certified 'DRC Conflict Free', companies need to provide evidence that the manufactured products do not contain conflict minerals. In addition, a strategy to address the linkages between conflict minerals and armed groups was formulated. Measures of this strategy include: Monitoring the commercial activity armed groups, stimulate stronger local governance and transparency, provide punitive action against companies that profit from commercial activities related to conflict minerals, and mapping mineral-rich zones and trade routes of armed groups (US Congress, 2010: 2213-2218).

The Dodd-Frank Act was in line with the OECD Due Diligence Guidance for Responsible Supply Chains of Minerals from Conflict-Affected and High-Risk Areas, a guidance that provides recommendations for companies to *"respect human rights and avoid contributing to conflict through their mineral or metal purchasing decision* and practices." (Figure 1). In order to do so and break the link between conflict and trade, the OECD recommends comparable measures to the Dodd-Frank Act like implementing a downstream supply chain transparency system to identify smelters and refiners, and suspend activity with supply chains that may support armed groups (OECD, 2011). Comparably, in 2012 the UN published a guideline called "Toolkit and Guidance for Preventing and Managing Land and Natural Resources Conflict" (UN, 2012). In 2017, the EU published their new Conflict Minerals Regulation which came to full effect in 2021. Like the Dodd-Frank Act and Due Diligence guidance, it focuses on having companies check if *"the minerals and metals they import have been mined and processed responsibly.".* It requires companies/individuals to follow the five-step OECD framework of establishing management systems, identify risk in the supply chain, design a strategy to respond to these risks, carry out a third-party audit of supply due diligence, and report the

findings. Contrary to the Dodd-Frank Act however there are a few differences. The EU regulation employs a global geographical scope, rather than only focussing on the Great Lake region. It also focusses on having a due diligence system in place, rather than the certification of being "conflict" free. Lastly, it also distinguishes between the importers of minerals and the downstream electronic firms, with the regulation being mandatory for the former (EU, 2017). As of 2023, both the OECD and the United States have updated the Due Diligence Guidance and Dodd-Frank Act. The 2016 version of the Due Diligence Guidance was only minorly updated to clarify that the guidance can be applied to other minerals rather than only tin, tantalum, tungsten and gold (OECD, 2016). On top of that, in 2018 the OECD published the OECD Due Diligence Guidance for Responsible Business Conduct in 2018, which serves as a more general guidance for all sorts of businesses (OECD, 2018). The 2022 Dodd-Frank Material Disclosure Improvement Act eliminated the requirements to disclose the use of conflict minerals originating in the Democratic Republic of the Congo by the issuer (US, 2022).



Figure 1: the six stages of the due diligence process, adopted from OECD (2021)

2.3 – Unintended effects

The success of these measures is debatable. With violence and human rights abuses not diminishing in the areas targeted by the regulations, it can be argued that there is a discrepancy between the intentions and the effects. As a result, multiple unintended effects can be observed. The UN group of experts in the DRC have been tracking the implementation and effects of the Dodd-Frank Act since 2011. In 2011, it was reported that steps have been taken to implement due diligence. However, implementation in the tantalum-rich Eastern conflict provinces was lacking. Smuggling was reported, and traders in the East were not implementing due diligence while selling to Chinese buyers that did not require tags. Due diligence implementation was reportedly weak at gold mines, remaining a source of funding for armed groups, whose presence increased in the East (UN Security Council, 2011). In 2014, the group mentions advancements in the validation of artisanal tantalum mining sites. Nevertheless, the smuggling of 3T minerals, and especially gold, into Rwanda increased, consequently undermining the credibility of certification. On top of that, many human rights violations were reported in the Eastern provinces (UN Security Council, 2014). In 2018, similar human rights violations and smuggling was reported (UN Security Council, 2018). In 2019, the group reemphasized the weak enforcement of regulations at gold mines, and tied humanrights-violating armed groups to the trade and smuggling of conflict minerals like tantalum (UN Security Council, 2019). In 2020, the group questioned the regulations and deemed that the tagging system was susceptible to fraud (UN Security Council, 2020). In 2021, the group again questions the effectiveness of regulations like the Dodd-Frank Act, especially since illicit activities were continuing at tantalum mines. On top of that, the group reported an increase in the illegal trade of gold, with much being exported to Dubai and Hong Kong (UN Security Council, 2021).

These events are supported by data from the Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project (ACLED) and the International Peace Information Service (IPIS). From 2010 to 2020, the number of civilian casualties in the Eastern, mineral rich, regions of the DRC have immensely increased. As of 2018, armed groups have withdrawn out of 80% of 3T mines, which includes coltan mines (Hanai, 2021). Nevertheless, armed groups are still very active around gold mines and committing a large number of violent human rights violations. For example, violence against civilians increased by 70% in gold mining areas after the implementation of the Dodd-Frank Act (Stoop et al., 2018). In 2021, the OHCHR published a report which stated that in 2021 the number of human rights violations committed by armed groups in the entirety of the DRC was around 62%, with the Eastern provinces of North Kivu, South Kivu and Ituri having a much larger percentage (OHCHR, 2021). Around mid-2022 reports noted a resurgence of armed groups in Eastern Congo. Supposedly backed by Rwanda, the activity of armed groups like the March 23 movement reminds of the events leading up to the Second Congo War (ACLED, 2023).

Whether the international regulations like the Dodd-Frank Act have reduced the amount of tantalum related to conflict is questionable. In 2014, it was estimated that over 66% of the tantalum contained in products can be attributed to unaccounted African production, expected to be related to "illegal" artisanal mining (Mancheri et al., 2018). In 2021 the US Government Accountability Office (GAO) published their annual report on company sourcing of conflict minerals. As is visible in figure 2, between 2014 and 2020 the percentage of American companies that reported to know the country of origin has fluctuated between 49% and 58%. The percentage of companies that determined that their minerals are from the DRC or neighbouring countries has followed an upward trend with 29% in 2015 and 42% in 2020. Although more companies know where their minerals come from relative to 2014, the measures do not appear to lower the consumption of conflict minerals, let alone tackle the related human rights abuses (GAO, 2021).



Figure 2: Source of Conflict Minerals in Products as determined by Companies' Reasonable Country-of-Origin Inquiries, Reporting Years 2014-2020, Based on GAO (2021)

3 - Methodology

3.1 - Theoretical Framework

Policy implementation does not exist in a vacuum, making policy success or failure dependent on an immense number of factors. It is the result of complex interplay between politics, bureaucrats, governing instruments, local actors and other pre-existing or prospective policies (May, 2015). Attributing the unintended effects of an international regulation like the Dodd-Frank Act to policy implementation failure, therefore oversimplifies the issue. It is the reasons for implementation failure which making the analysis of the issue worthwhile. The following theoretical framework will explore the causal mechanisms for implementation failure of policies related to conflict minerals and the extraction of resources in precarious circumstances. By utilizing literature and existing theories, three hypotheses will be created. The first section will theorize the causal mechanism of the disregard for the local context, the second section will theorize the causal mechanism of corruption, and the third section will theorize the causal mechanism of corruption, all three in relation to the discrepancy between the intended and actual effects of international regulations, such as the Dodd-Frank Act.

3.1.1 - Disregard for the Local Context

The distance between the actors formulating and creating policy, and the actors implementing policy is referred to as the "policy implementation gap". The magnitude of the policy implementation gap can hamper the bureaucratic and political understanding of the issue due to top-down policies often assuming a hierarchical and linear process of creation and implementation. In turn, this can significantly contribute to policy succeeding or not (Hudson, Hunter & Peckham; 2019). In the case of top-down international policies, the implementation gap is lager larger than in for example a national or municipal context, making it more susceptible to failure. Examples such as the European Union's failure in implementing the common fishing policy (Daw & Gray, 2005), or the failure of NAFTA in solving environmental issues (Martinezalier, 1993), illustrate how the size of the policy implementation gap has adversely impacted the results. More specifically, a similar pattern can be observed in the top-down governance of natural resources and conflict. The increase

of armed rebel groups since the 90's in the global south has assumed to be driven by these groups wanting to gain or maintain control over natural resources. Policy and NGO statements have been argued to reflect this as they advise to cut their access to natural resources in order to reduce the violence. Nevertheless, these interventions assume certain motivations behind the activities of armed groups. The distance between the actors formulating policy and the subjects of that policy can therefore result into a disregard for the local context (Cuvelier et al., 2014a).

In this case, "the local context" refers to factors that play a role in the daily reality of the affected local populations, consequently also affecting the success for implementation. For example, in 2008, Colombia experienced an upsurge in violence related to illegal gold mining. Idrobo et al. (2014) argue that a poor legal framework for defining property rights in indigenous areas opened the door for the activity of armed groups. Comparably, artisanal scale mining in Sub-Saharan Africa has often been linked to conflict (Mancini et al., 2021). With many people engaging in artisanal scale mining, it is an essential component to local livelihoods. Responsible sourcing initiatives have unsuccessfully incorporated artisanal scale mining into the "formal" mining sector, often negatively impacting local populations (Grant & Wilhelm, 2022). In order to manage the relations between artisanal and large-scale mining, solutions like creating designated areas for artisanal scale mining have been proposed (Corbett et al., 2017). However, like in the case of Sierra Leone and Liberia, top-down governance of the artisanal gold mining sector has exacerbated human rights abuses and exploitation due to a failure in effectively creating a provision for the people and communities partaking in artisanal mining (Kalokoh & Kochtcheeva, 2022). These examples highlight the interaction between local livelihoods and mining regulations, but a disregard for the local context can address other local factors as well. While causes for the disregard range from the cultural differences between the actors that formulate policy and implement policy (Hamm & Smandych, 2019), to the size of the aforementioned policy gap, this paper will foremostly explore the causation between the disregard for the local context and the unintended effects of interventions. Therefore, the first hypothesis will be: "Increased disregard for the local context will increase the discrepancy between the intended and actual effects of the international regulations that regulate tantalum sourcing in the DRC".

3.1.2 – Corruption

The effect of corruption on development has been subject to discussion. Corruption can be seen as a tax that discourages investment and can hamper the implementation of policy (Mauro, 1995). At the other side, others argue that corruption can facilitate development by bypassing bureaucratic regulations and institutions, consequently decreasing transaction costs (Nye, 1967). Aïssaoui & Fabian (2022) note that the effect of corruption could depend on the form of corruption, as it a complex phenomenon. Ang (2020) makes the distinction between grand and petty corruption, relating to corruption among political elites and streetlevel bureaucrats respectively. Both forms of corruption negatively impact policy implementation through for example the misuse of funds, but at different levels. With regards to human rights, states with high levels of corruption are associated with having a poor human rights record (UN, 2002). The direct link between corruption and human rights violations has led to the question if corruption can be conceptualized as a human right violation in and of itself (Peters, 2018). It can therefore be considered that government corruption is intertwined with misgovernance and human rights abuses. In the case of resource governance, corruption in the management of natural resources has often been characterized by exploitation and human rights violations (Anderson, 2017). Sub-Saharan Africa specifically, has often been used as an example for the "resource curse". In this case, weak institutions facilitate the control of resources by political elites. In turn, the unequal distribution of revenue from those resources fuel inequality, corruption, and strengthens the grip of political elites on power (Van der Ploeg, 2011). Empirical evidence even suggests that resource-poor countries such as Benin and Mali have had more success in implementing democratic reforms than resourcerich countries like Nigeria and Gabon (Jensen & Wantchekon, 2004).

These dynamics are especially observable in the mining industry. From first-hand experience, Obiora (2010) explains how corruption within the Nigerian mining industry hampers the ability to generate and liberate resources that can be used to improve human rights situation. The neglect of the Nigerian mining industry created a vacuum that was filled by opportunistic exploitation when Nigeria's oil industry was in crisis. Research by Knutsen et al. (2017) on local corruption in industrial mines in Africa indicates that when mining activity increases, so do bribe payments. On top of that, an increase in mining revenue incentivizes local officials to require more bribes. Furthermore, grand corruption and mining are connected by the

state's ability to issue mining permits. In the case of the mineral sector in Indonesia, the government has gained unwanted attention due to its abuse of granting business mining permits under dubious circumstances (Fernando et al., 2023). Similarly, in South Africa and Kenia governments have prioritized economic interests through private investment in the mining industry, and have paid little to no attention to the environmental and social impacts. In turn, this poor management has resulted in many of the aforementioned issues including displacement, conflict and human right violations (Igbayiloye & Bradlow, 2021). It can be concluded that corruption is multi-layered and is both a cause and consequence of many of the issues that have been tied to resource extraction. In short, both grand and petty corruption can hamper the implementation of developmental policy, and exacerbate human rights violations. In order to examine the effect of corruption on the case of tantalum in the DRC, the second hypothesis will be: *"Increased levels of grand and petty corruption will increase the discrepancy between the intended and actual effects of the international regulations that regulate tantalum sourcing in the DRC"*.

3.1.3 - Reliance on Corporations

Multi-national corporations and the mining industry have almost become synonymous with each other. The industrial mining sector in developing countries is dominated by multinational corporations headquartered in Europe, the US, Australia and China (Gifford et al., 2010). With the OECD guidelines and regulations like the Dodd-Frank Act indirectly promoting industrial mining vis-a-vis artisanal mining, multi-national corporations have received a pivotal role in legitimizing the mining sector in the DRC (Grant & Wilhelm, 2022). Making these corporations partners in implementing and realising due-diligence has not come without critique. Cusato (2021) is at the forefront of this critique, arguing that promoting the extractive industry as a partner for peace legitimizes their practices and protects corporations from scrutiny. This can be problematic since the activity of extractive corporations have often been linked to issues like conflict and human rights violations (Kawamoto, 2012).

The implementation of due-diligence on itself is tasked to the downstream corporations that use minerals like tantalum in their products. The Dodd-Frank Act, the European Conflict Mineral Regulation, and the OECD Due Diligence Guidelines all rely on the compliance of corporations in implementing due diligence across tantalum supply chains, arguably

employing a form of neoliberal pragmatism (Partiti & Van der Velde, 2017). Additionally, it can be argued that corporations taking up such state like roles can evoke questions of legitimacy. Within mineral supply chains there are power imbalances where the capital of corporations is more mobile than labour. Companies can easily outsource certain activities if it is more profitable to do so, leaving mining communities in precarious positions. In turn, this can lead to problem shifting where the root causes are not solved, but avoided from a corporate perspective (Hofmann et al, 2015). This liberal or free-market approach that emphasizes 'clean' mineral supply chains rather than the root problems, can increase the inequalities and exploitation that companies directly and indirectly cause to artisanal mining communities (Le Billon & Spiegel, 2022). On top of that, companies have significantly contributed to the formulation of legislation, especially private corporations operating in sectors ranging from mining and apparels to consultancy (Arikan et al., 2017). For example, senator Christopher Dodd enjoyed a lot of financial support throughout his career by consultancy firms, and by defining the corporations as "partners" in solving the conflict mineral issues, it provided consultancies with demand for their advisory services (Jelinek, 2015).

The role of corporations in extractive industries is one that often cannot be separated from the role of the state. Whether extraction is enabled by a liberal approach (Islam et al., 2017), or by corruption in handing out permits (Fernando et al., 2023), extractive activities of corporations happen within legal frameworks. An extreme case would be the activity of environmental militias and corporations in Brazil, where federal institutions have reduced surveillance and monitoring, consequently causing environmental degradation and displacement through illegal mining and deforestation (Souza et al, 2022). Less extreme is the previous mentioned example of African governments seeking private investments (Igbayiloye & Bradlow, 2021). While governments and corporations are intertwined with each other, it does not mean that both have no agency of their own. Government activity and corruption can for example be driven by political interests, just like the degree to which companies are driven by making profits affects their choice to lobby or to comply with socially responsible practices (Berman et al., 2017; Cusato, 2021). Therefore, to make a clear distinction between government corruption and corporate activity within the context of the tantalum mining sector in the DRC, the third and final hypothesis will be *"Increased reliance on corporations*

and market approaches will increase the discrepancy between the intended and actual effects of the international regulations that regulate tantalum sourcing in the DRC".

3.2 - Analytical Framework

With the previous section identifying potential causes for the discrepancy between the intended and actual effects of international regulations, the following section will develop an analytical framework for testing them. Firstly, it is important to consider that the identified causal mechanisms are tied to a specific time frame. The Dodd-Frank Act came into full effect in 2010, and the EU Conflict Minerals Regulation in 2021, both in accordance with the OECD due diligence guidelines. The causal mechanisms will be analysed in a time period that ranges from 2010 to the present. However, in the case for corruption, this analysis will describe the pre- 2010 situation to determine if the international interventions have affected the status-quo. In order to carry out such an analysis, the method of process tracing will be employed.

Process tracing is a method aimed at testing hypothesized causal links between "a change in the status-quo", like an intervention, and a certain outcome over a specific period. It is a complex method that can be categorised into different "types", depending on the inductive or deductive nature of the analysis (Trampusch & Pallier, 2019). For this specific case, this paper will make use of what Beach & Pedersen (2013) refer to as "Theory-testing process tracing". This type of process tracing aims to test the theory or hypothesis that explains the causality between the change and the outcome. Contrary to the quantitative testing of hypotheses, process tracing primarily uses qualitative data to test causation. Since qualitative data is relatively abstract compared to quantitative data due to its contextual nature, process tracing affirms, weakens, confirms and eliminates a hypothesis rather than accepting or rejecting it within a level of significance (Collier, 2011). Determining if a hypothesis is affirmed, weakened, confirmed or eliminated rests on the fulfilment of the criteria for one or more process tracing tests. These tests are the Straw-in-the-Wind test, Smoking-Gun test, Hoop test and Doubly Decisive test (Table1).

	Sufficient for Affirming Causal Inference		
		No	Yes
		Straw-in-the-Wind	Smoking-Gun
Necessary for	No	Passing: Affirms relevance of hypothesis but does not confirm it. Failing: Hypothesis is not eliminated but slightly weakened.	Passing: Confirms Hypotheses. Failing: Hypotheses is not eliminated but somewhat weakened.
Affirming Causal		Ноор	Doubly Decisive
Inference	Yes	Passing: Affirms Relevance of hypothesis but does not confirm it Failing: Eliminates Hypothesis	Passing: Confirms hypothesis and eliminates others Failing: Eliminates Hypothesis

 Table 1: Process Tracing Tests for Causal Inference (Adapted from Collier, 2011)

To test if the effect of the disregard for the local context, corruption, and reliance on corporations cause the discrepancy between the intended and actual effects of the international regulations that regulate tantalum sourcing in the DRC, some tests will be more relevant than others. Passing both the Smoking-Gun and Doubly Decisive tests confirms the hypotheses. Nevertheless, since the unintended effects that embody the discrepancy are intertwined with a range of different issues, it will be nearly impossible to definitively determine that something like corruption in implementing the interventions caused the observed increase in human right abuses. With the tantalum industry in the DRC being an immense black box, there will always be a possibility that these abuses were caused by something that has not been accounted for. Therefore, this paper will mostly apply the Hoop test on the hypotheses. This test will be able to affirm and establish the relevance of a hypothesis or reject it, which is the most plausible outcome given the nature of this analysis.

To test the hypotheses, it is necessary to gather adequate data. As mentioned earlier, process tracing is a method that primarily tests hypotheses using qualitative data, sometimes accompanied with the use of descriptive quantitative data. According to the Centre for Development Impact (2013), data or evidence can be classified as account evidence, trace evidence, pattern evidence, and sequence evidence. Account evidence refers to empirical data like interviews, observations and oral accounts. Trace evidence refers to evidence that confirms the existence of the hypothesized causal mechanism, like bribe payments for corruption. Pattern evidence are statistical patterns that can be used to quantify certain phenomena, for example the amount of human right infringements. Lastly, sequence evidence refers to the chronological order of events where a cause needs to precede the effect in order to be valid. This study will utilize all four kinds of evidence, with an emphasis on account evidence. Since this study will not be complemented by an ethnography or comparable method, it will rely on secondary sources like reports, research and other publications for account evidence. Finally, it is important to mention that determining if certain data is evidence for a causal mechanism depends on the use of indicators. Due to the complex nature of the analysis, data will be individually assessed, rather than determining the relevance of the data based on pre-operationalized indicators.

4 - Analysis

4.1 – Assessing the Disregard for the Local Context

The following section will assess evidence to test the first hypothesis, arguing that one of the reasons why international regulations like the Dodd-Frank Act have failed is due to the disregard for the local context. These regulations aimed to contribute to improving the humanitarian situation in the DRC, but a disregard for the complex nature of that humanitarian situation has led to unintended effects. By effectively creating an embargo on artisanal mining activity, these international regulations negatively impacted many of the livelihoods that relied on artisanal mining (Geenen, 2012; Seay, 2012). The iTSCi traceability scheme partly tried to address this issue by trying to certify artisanal mines and formalize them. However, in the tantalum-rich Eastern Provinces of the DRC, the implementation of the scheme was not tailored to fit implementation in the local policy context, resulting in new tensions and in many artisanal mines remaining uncertified (Diemel & Cuvelier, 2015). In order to make a profit and sustain the millions of livelihoods that depend on artisanal mining, the Dodd-Frank Act and the iTSCi indirectly stimulated producers and traders to create smuggling networks to bypass certification (Radley & Vogel, 2015). This created new opportunities for armed groups, which, contrary to the assumption inherent to the Dodd-Frank Act, do not only depend on the taxation of one mineral for existence. In fact, the increased levels of violence at gold mines illustrate that armed groups have switched from taxing tantalum mines to gold mines, worsening human rights violations in many cases (Hanai, 2021). In general, it can be argued that international regulations and due diligence guidelines have failed to adequately address the needs of the people affected by the legislation (Okowa, 2020). Even if the Dodd-Frank Act has been relatively successful in more stable provinces like Katanga, an approach that takes into account the local context of the Eastern provinces is needed to address the root cause of the humanitarian issues. Therefore, it can be argued that these events and phenomena are linked to issues resulting from a disregard for the local context. More specifically, they are linked to the underestimation of the importance of the artisanal mining sector, misunderstanding of the local policy context, and oversimplification of the operations of armed groups.

4.1.1 - Underestimating the Importance of the Artisanal Mining Sector

Kabila's mining ban revealed a significant underestimation of the importance of the artisanal mining sector, which was reflected in the implementation of due diligence guidelines (Geenen, 2012). In September 2010, a few months after the Dodd-Frank Act was signed to law by president Obama, president Kabila announced a mining ban in the conflict-ridden provinces of Maniema, North-Kivu and South Kivu. Following a similar narrative to the Dodd-Frank Act, it aimed at tackling the problem of informalization in the artisanal mining sector, reasserting government control in the region, and cutting of funding for armed groups (Geenen, 2012). The ban created a number of problems, while solving none of the problems it aimed to tackle. With the important role of artisanal mining in the region, the ban on artisanal mined minerals like tantalum resulted in unemployment which in turn fuelled violence and robberies, leading to greater militarization (Ibid.). While the artisanal mining sector was shrouded in insecurity, the position of large-scale mining was strengthened as they were considered "legal". Geenen (2012) argues that this top-down formalization policy did not work, as the miners were not incentivised to join the decision-making process. It represents the issue of artisanal mining being seen as a burden for development, whilst being an important livelihood.

Although the mining ban was revoked in March 2011, the Dodd Frank act had a similar effect, effectively creating an embargo on artisanal minerals due to their assumed link to conflict and human rights violations. The direct effect of this was that 2 million Congolese miners were put out of work, with the majority coming from the Eastern region. The socio-economic instability that followed did not improve the daily lives of Congolese people and the violence in the region (Seay, 2012). For example, the embargo reduced mothers' access to infant healthcare goods and services, in turn increasing the child mortality rate (Foltz et al., 2016). Artisanal miners and mineral traders were increasingly demonized, and the networks they operated in regarded as anarchic. Due to the Dodd-Frank Act categorization of artisanal tantalum as not being "conflict free", it disregards the differences in business practices. This is especially striking since traders and other Congolese stakeholders have established transparency within their supply chains themselves (Mantz, 2018). At the same time, just like with the mining bans, the Dodd-Frank Act strengthened the position of industrial mines. Industrial mines tend to secure their concessions better, leading to less battles with armed

groups around the mining areas compared to artisanal mines, possibly leading to the slight decrease in civilian looting observed at tantalum mines (Stoop et al., 2018). Nevertheless, expanding industrial mining increases riots and violence when it crowds out artisanal mines. Even if artisanal activities can be demarcated with artisanal exploitation zones, few have been granted, while some have been closed down, giving industrial mining a privileged position (Stoop et al., 2019). Formalizing artisanal mining and incorporating it as a legitimate source of minerals in global value chains would go a long way in solving these problems and more. Formalization can for example increase the opportunities of women working in the sector, who now are the most vulnerable to demonization (Byemba, 2020). While validation and traceability schemes are in place, their implementation looks to be lacking.

4.2.2 – Misunderstanding the Local Policy Context

Around 2014, the International Tin Research Institute (ITRI) introduced a traceability scheme through iTSCi. By bagging-and-tagging minerals like tantalum, iTSCi aims to certify artisanal mines to allow for the legal trade of minerals (iTSCi, 2023). However, in the Eastern Kivu provinces, the validation has encountered certain difficulties. Validating sites can be a tedious process and can take years due to the area being afflicted by conflict. Moreover, a green validation simply means that the site was question free at the time of validation, making the system susceptible to "Green Washing". On top of that, tags have often been reported to be fraudulently re-used on untagged minerals (Radley & Vogel, 2015). On the other side, the iTSCi scheme has been relatively successful in the Katanga provinces, something which has been attributed to the local policy network and additional funds for iTSCi provided by Indian mining company MMR (Diemel & Cuvelier, 2015). In North and South Kivu, the certification is supposed to be done by both local and international actors, but the extent to which that happens is unclear due to ITRI being untransparent. Contrary to Katanga, the traceability scheme in Kivu does not appear to make a provision for the participation of local stakeholders and implementation of the already existing certification networks (Mantz, 2018). By 2019, only 17.5% of tantalum, tungsten, tin and gold mines were certified by the iTSCi scheme (Byemba, 2020). Not only has the scheme been hard to implement, it has created new issues as well. Slow certification forces producers and traders to illegal practices like smuggling in order to sell their products and make a living (Radley & Vogel, 2015). Not anticipating these border crossing effects illustrates that the iTSCi scheme misunderstands the

interconnectedness within and outside of the local policy context (Wakenge et al., 2020). Furthermore, iTSCi has created monopsonies by gatekeeping the traceability market for traders, consequently reducing competitiveness for producers. Producers that want to sell their minerals are therefore forced to sell at a low price if they want to adhere to the traceability scheme (Cuvelier et al., 2014b). In turn this creates new tensions between producers and traders (Radley & Vogel, 2015). While the implementation in Katanga illustrates the potential of formalizing the artisanal mining sector with traceability schemes, misunderstanding the local policy context can hamper implementation and create new issues.

4.2.3 – Oversimplifying the Activities of Armed Groups

Regardless of the due diligence schemes like the Dodd-Frank Act, armed groups remain active in the Eastern provinces of Congo to this day. In fact, evidence from the UN group of experts and data from ACLED and IPIS suggest that activity of armed groups is even increasing (Hanai, 2021). A reason for this is the oversimplification of the activities of armed groups. Inherent to the Dodd-Frank Act is the assumption that armed groups are mostly financed by the illegal taxation of minerals. Nevertheless, the activity and tax regimes of armed groups are more complex than only mineral taxation. Laudati (2013) identifies six other secondary economies that are central to the wide range of activities rebel groups in the DRC are engaged in. These include: roadblock taxes; civilian taxes; charcoal, timber and hemp taxes; pillaging of livestock; looting; and labour and service. Especially in the Kivu provinces, roadblocks are one of the main sources of illicit financing of armed actors (Schouten et al., 2017). Furthermore, as is apparent from the UN group of exports reports, armed groups appear to profit from the increased amount of smuggling after 2010. With the Dodd-Frank Act devaluating artisanal minerals, armed groups play a pivotal role in smuggling coltan ore to and from other areas. More specifically, intricate networks have been created where minerals are smuggled to bypass the certification scheme and be sold for a higher price (UN Security Council, 2014). For example, in South-Kivu coltan ore is smuggled through canoes into Burundi and Rwanda, often with the help of armed groups, while claimed to be extracted from local mines (Stoop et al., 2018).

Moreover, armed groups in Eastern Congo have often been reported to offer protection from other armed groups to communities, filling in for the state that cannot provide this security (Sanchez de la Sierra, 2020). Even if civilians themselves are forced to pay tax for protection,

trying to decouple artisanal mines from armed groups with the Dodd-Frank Act has led to communities living in more precarious situations than before (Parker & Vladheim, 2017). Regardless of the activity, armed groups are tied to economies of violence. Trying to hamper the taxation of certain minerals will therefore not end violence but change the nature and location of the experienced violence. Such a change is observable in the shift of violence to the gold mines on which due diligence are harder to enforce. Contrary to 3T, buyers are exempt in proving where the gold came from due to it having certain properties. Gold has less traceable waste rock than 3T and can be processed and melted higher up the supply chain. This exemption combined with the increasing demand from Chinese and Middle-Eastern markets has led to gold production rising since the implementation of the Dodd-Frank Act (Parker & Vladheim, 2017). This increased profitability of gold compared to pre-2010, could be tied to the increase in violence surrounding gold. From 2011 to 2015, battles and looting around gold mines increased by 135% and 138% respectively compared to pre-Dodd-Frank Act averages, suggesting a switch from coltan to gold mines (Stoop et al., 2018). Solving the issue of violence will therefore need an approach that addresses the root causes for the existence of armed groups. The social and economic conditions, especially in the Eastern provinces, lead to constant uncertainty and struggles for survival. Therefore, the existence of armed groups represents the fragility of livelihoods in the DRC (Laudati, 2013).

Considering the evidence for the underestimation of the importance of the artisanal mining sector, misunderstanding of the local policy context, and oversimplification of the operations of armed groups, it can be concluded that the first hypothesis, *"Increased disregard for the local context will increase the discrepancy between the intended and actual effects of the international regulations that regulate tantalum sourcing in the DRC"*, is affirmed.

4.2 - Assessing the Impact of Corruption

The second part of the analysis will assess evidence to test the second hypothesis, arguing that failure of international regulations like the Dodd-Frank Act can also be attributed to the impact of corruption on the implementation of regulations. Since its independence until today, the DRC's mining sector has been characterized by corruption. Both the Mobutu and Kabila regimes have employed systems of patronage that profited them and their inner circles, consequently taking away funds that could be used for development (Global Witness, 2004; Kodi, 2008). After the Dodd-Frank Act, these practices continued (Polinares, 2013). It is important to note that the mining practices that were profitable for political elites, were not the mining practices that international regulations like the Dodd-Frank Act tried to address. Political elites profited from large scale industrial mines that mine more profitable minerals like copper and cobalt in more stable regions (Callaway, 2018). International regulations try to address conflict minerals like tantalum that are mined at artisanal mines. Even if the profits from large scale mining are shrouded in corrupt mining deals with multi-nationals, that form of grand corruption does not appear to directly affect the implementation of the Dodd-Frank Act and due diligence guidelines. However, the profit from these deals is not reinvested in a way that can enhance the capacity of the state to implement due diligence, certification and traceability schemes. Rather, it ends up in the pockets of political elites (Titeca & Edmond, 2019). Regarding petty corruption, there is a lot evidence that it directly affected the implementation of due diligence. Local bureaucrats are often involved in bribe schemes that for example underestimate mineral production and facilitate smuggling. Not only does this negatively affect the effectiveness of due diligence guidelines in addressing illicit practices, it also makes it harder to implement due diligence since local bureaucrats themselves are tasked with implementing traceability schemes (Bafilemba et al., 2014). Lastly, the FARDC was involved in comparable practices to local bureaucrats, but their use of force, extortion and human rights violations make their corruption more violent. Whether FARDC activity can be classified as grand or petty corruption is debatable. While they are more directly related to political elites than for example local bureaucrats, the FARDC acts with enough autonomy for it to be detached from political elites. One of the most visible unintended effects of the Dodd-Frank Act has been the stagnating or even increased level of violence and human rights violations (Christensen et al., 2020). FARDC corruption appears to be a direct cause of that.

These issues illustrate the how corruption can affect the implementation of international regulations like the Dodd-Frank Act. The neo-patronage of political elites and the persistent petty corruption both contribute to this phenomenon.

4.2.1 – Corruption Before the Dodd-Frank Act

The management of resources in the DRC has been tied to corruption since the 1800's. During colonial times, natural resources have been extracted at the expense of local people and communities, often benefitting a small elite. After independence, political elites of Mobutu's regime kept exploiting natural resources for their own benefit, militarizing the control of resources in the process. During this period, Mobutu even received Western aid as he was seen as an anti-communist outpost during the Cold War (Carpenter, 2012). To bypass Mobutu's control, local people turned smuggling as smugglers paid higher prices than Mobutu's regime. Corruption impeded the formal mining sector from growing, with for example the informal diamond mining sector even surpassing it. In the mid-nineties, the World Bank tried to address corruption by pressuring the DRC into creating new management and investing codes. In order to revitalize the mining sector in the DRC, joint-venture agreements were signed between DRC state company Gécamines and foreign companies (Global witness, 2004). After Kabila gained power in 1997, his government continued the system of patronage of his predecessor. The years that followed after the war were seen as a transition period, overseen by Kabila's son who would remain in power until 2019. From 2003 to 2006, the DRC continued to open up to foreign investment signing multiple joint venture agreements. Often, these contracts were signed under dubious circumstances, with for example AMF being exempt from taxation (Kodi, 2008). This form of neo-patronage linked corruption to multinational and external interests (McFerson, 2009). Even if the new mining code established taxes and other rules, it was largely ignored. State institutions did not have the capacity to adequately manage the mining sector and ensure that the private companies withheld their agreements. The mining sector was untransparent and became a breeding ground for corrupt practices (Kodi, 2008). In 2008, Kabila's neo-patronage came under pressure due to Western countries denying aid payments if the regime would not democratize the political system. Western countries worried that aid payments ended up in patronage networks. Amidst this uncertainty of foreign aid, Kabila increasingly started mining projects with Chinese companies. Without Western aid and with more Chinese influence, the country

increased the likelihood of authoritarian drift (Matti, 2010). In 2008, the DRC was last in a list by Freedom House of African countries with respect to business and regulatory climate, and last in the world for public integrity (McFerson, 2009).

4.2.2 – Corruption After the Dodd-Frank Act

With regards to the implementation of the Dodd-Frank Act on conflict minerals like tantalum, corruption was predicted to be a disruptive factor. In 2011, the World Bank Governance Indicators put the DRC at the bottom 3% in the world (World Bank, 2011). Weak governance and corruption were argued to undermine the successful implementation of due diligence, since it influences the ability of the state to fulfil its basic functions. The Kimberley process, a certification scheme for conflict diamonds in Africa set up in 2000, already illustrated the potential pitfalls of certifications schemes. There was a glaring lack of enforcement, with DRC government officials and state forces falsely certifying diamonds. Arguably, the enforcement of 3T due diligence is even more complex with it covering more minerals and the supply chains having more intermediaries (Polinares, 2013). Before the Dodd-Frank Act, the DRC acceded the initiative for the Extractive Industries Transparency (EITI) in 2005, an initiative that was created to strengthen good governance by improving transparency and accountability (EITI, 2023). However, in 2013 the DRC was suspended due to not complying with its principles. Corrupt practices of government officials plagued various levels in the collection of fees related to the exploitation of mineral resources. The value of mining concessions was often underestimated and there were multiple cases of non-compliance in the payment of taxes (Pepe et al., 2014). The years that followed, corruption was still widespread. From 2017 to 2023, Freedom House, an institution that quantifies the degree of democracy in countries, has given the DRC an average score of 18.1/100, and the political rights and civil liberties a 4/40 and 14.1/60 respectively (Figure 3). With this score, the DRC ranks around the 15% least democratic countries in the world.



Figure 3: Freedom House score Democratic republic of Congo from 2017 to 2023, Based on Freedom House (2017-2023).

4.2.3 Neo-Patronage of Political Elites

In order to determine if corruption affected the implementation of due diligence, a distinction must be made between grand and petty corruption. Grand corruption is linked to corrupt practices by political elites. According to research by Pulitzer Centre (2017), president Kabila and his family were estimated to own more than 80 companies across all parts of the DRC's economy. The most profitable were tied to the mining sector. Many of these are joint ventures with foreign investors and multi-nationals, where the state grants agreements and keeps a part of the profit. However, more mining permits have been granted than have been allowed by the mining code. On top of that, there is a lack of fiscal transparency since Kabila's declaration of assets is not made public (Pulitzer Centre, 2017). These agreements are supposed to provide the state with taxation money, but much of it disappears in the neopatronage networks of elites. Between 2010 and 2014, it was estimated that the 1.5 billion dollars in state revenue was lost due to dubious mining deals. With for example the joint venture agreement involving Gécamines, the central bank diverted millions of dollars (Freedom House, 2018). Most of these mining deals are connected to the extraction of cobalt and copper outside of conflict areas like the Kivu provinces. Compared to tantalum, cobalt and copper are more profitable and are mined in more stable environments (Callaway, 2018). Nevertheless, Kabila's family has also been linked to coltan mines. The president's brother Zoe Kabila is known to own mining companies that have made millions in joint venture

agreements. Among these deals are coltan mines that are now operated by Noventa and GICC (Pulitzer Centre, 2017). This system of patronage victimizes development since profits are used for personal gain, rather than reinvested in the respective industry or public sector (Titeca & Edmond, 2019). It therefore comes as no surprise that during the election of 2019, newly elected president Tshisekedi emphasized corruption and vowed to tackle it. As a direct result, in 2022 Gécamines was subject to an audit with scrutinized the mining agreements that facilitated tax evasion (OCCRP, 2022). Remarkable is that at the beginning of 2023, when businessman Dan Gertler was accused of corrupt mining deals in the DRC, Tshisekedi was the biggest supporter of removing sanctions against Gertler, supposedly due to Gertler returning 2 billion worth of mining revenues in exchange for lobbying aid by Tshisekedi. While this money is promised to be returned "to the people", NGOs criticize this deal since it exempts culpable actors from corrupt practices (Lipton & Searcey, 2023).

4.2.4 - Persistence of Petty Corruption

Petty corruption happens on a local scale, and is therefore more directly connected to artisanal mining and conflict minerals than grand corruption. Its persistence has been hampering implementation of international regulations. When the DRC was suspended from the EITI initiative, one of the reasons was the lack of transparency and corruption in all parts of the mineral supply chain. Artisanal miners, for example, evaded tax payments due to personal connections between traders and government officials, and purposedly underestimated the quantity of mined minerals (Pepe, 2014). Similar practices were highlighted in the implementation of the Dodd-Frank Act. Representatives from the Small-Scale Mining Department of Technical and Social Assistance (SAESSCAM), who's task it is to organize mining cooperatives and implement schemes, have often been at the forefront of illicit activities like tag trading and underestimating mining production. In the latter case, the rest of the unregistered minerals are smuggled out with the help of authorities at the border that charge unofficial fees. Moreover, often the same representatives are also tasked with implementing the iTSCi schemes (Bafilemba et al., 2014). Especially briberies continue to be present and reported to tarnish the efficiency of mineral tracking systems (Freedom House, 2017). The most prominent form of corruption is the involvement of the armed state forces (FARDC). At one hand, the FARDC plays a pivotal role in neutralizing non-state armed groups that could profit from the trade in artisanal mined minerals like tantalum. At the other, the

FARDC itself illicitly controls networks and engages in illegal taxation (Christensen et al., 2020). The mining ban in 2011 resulted in more militarization and control by the FARDC over artisanal mines. The FARDC profited from the mining ban and the subsequent Dodd-Frank Act by forcing producers to pay bribes so they could still sell their products (Polinares, 2013). The FARDC was also complicit in taxing gold mines and facilitating smuggling (Bafilemba, 2014). The increased involvement of the FARDC from the mining ban onwards has also been connected to increased human rights violations and violence against civilians (UN Security Council, 2019). When due diligence programs are implemented, households report 27% less FARDC presence, and an increase of 58% in tax is collection (Christensen et al., 2020). Nevertheless, their presence does hamper implementation of due diligence, and if due diligence is implemented, they are likely to shift to gold mines like other armed groups (Hanai, 2021).

It can therefore be concluded that political elites taking away state resources, and persistent petty corruption among local bureaucrats and the FARDC hamper the implementation of regulations. Therefore, the second hypothesis, *"Increased levels of grand and petty corruption will increase the discrepancy between the intended and actual effects of the international regulations that regulate tantalum sourcing in the DRC."*, can be affirmed.

4.3 – Assessing the Reliance on Corporations

The third and final part of the analysis will assess the evidence to test the third hypothesis, revolving around the argument that international regulations like the Dodd-Frank Act have failed due to an overreliance on corporations in implementing due diligence and decreasing human rights violations. Since the Dodd-Frank Act has been implemented, downstream companies have invested in improving the due diligence of their supply chains. The measures vary across different economic sectors, and depend on the organizational structure within the companies (Dalla Via & Perego, 2018). The implementation of measures to improve supply chain visibility has even resulted in higher market performance (Swift et al., 2019). However, the high cost of complying with due diligence is still seen as a major discouragement for smaller companies to improve their due diligence (Härkönen, 2018). Furthermore, the tantalum mining landscape in the DRC is increasingly exposed to international buyers with lower due diligence standards. This leads to irregular implementation with varying results upstream in the supply chain. Smelters, being the closest to the mining activity, are often the ones that are pressured to improve due diligence as they are the first to be replaced if they don't. Nonetheless, they find it hard to keep up with demand, which opens up a window of opportunity to circumvent due diligence by using smuggled or fraudulently tagged minerals (Hofmann et al., 2015). Therefore, downstream companies do not directly exacerbate the issues conflict minerals are associated with, but are also not very effective at solving them. Unequal implementation and pressure on smelters influence the extent to which conflict-free tantalum ends up in the supply chain, but the negative effects on artisanal mining are mostly a result of the policy itself rather than how downstream companies implement it. However, for industrial mining companies, it is a different story. Industrial mining and artisanal mining are often at odds with each other regarding their mining rights. Unlike, artisanal mining, industrial mining is part of the formalized tantalum supply chain, creating an unequal opportunity in capital accumulation (Katz-Lavigne, 2019). Industrial mining often disrupts artisanal mining, leading to the riots and violence mentioned in previous chapters. The extent to which this happens depends on the mining corporation and the region, Indian MMR has for example helped with formalizing artisanal mining in Katanga (Diemel & Cuvelier, 2019). However, most cases follow a pattern of unequal extraction. Semi-authorised forms of extraction have been put in place to incorporate artisanal mining into the formalized sector,

but they mostly benefit the large mining corporations, while outsourcing all the risks to the artisanal miners. These unequal arrangements are legal, but with the political elites and mining corporations benefiting the most, ethical concerns can be raised regarding who's interests the law serves (Radley & Geenen, 2012). With the WTO supporting these neoliberal arrangements, and regulations like the Dodd-Frank Act undermining artisanal mining, there is a large chance that the inequalities and consequent precarity are only going increase. Therefore, the high costs and irregular implementation of transparency and due diligence by downstream corporations, combined with enhanced position of the industrial mining corporations, have adversely impacted the effects of international regulations.

4.3.1 – High costs and Irregular Implementation

When determining the effect that downstream companies have had on the unintended effects, it is first important to determine the degree in which downstream companies have complied with implementing due diligence in their supply chains. Since 2010, many firms in different kinds of sectors have implemented measures to improve supply chain due diligence. Hofmann et al. (2015) identify compliance, commitment and analytical measures. In general, compliance measures were adhered to strictly. Firms reorganized supplier portfolio's and replaced suppliers that did not adhere to these measures. Commitment measures, mostly present in hardware industries, strive for cooperation and engage suppliers in fulfilling due diligence practices. Lastly, analytical practices strive to gain more knowledge about the composition and supply chain of sourced products. Apart from the sector a downstream company operates in, the implementation of due diligence is also affected by organizational structure. Companies with long oriented incentives, strong corporate government systems, greater number of board meetings and inclusion of a sustainability index all display higher levels of conflict minerals disclosure (Dalla Via & Perego, 2018). On top of that, firms that have a high degree of supply chain visibility have a higher market performance than comparable companies with low visibility. This can be attributed to the higher demand for ethical consumption, the improved structure, and improved understanding of sourcing operations that come with improving due diligence (Swift et al., 2019).

However, improving supply chain due diligence and transparency come with high costs. This can be a barrier for the participation of all necessary actors in the supply chain, possibly causing uneven implementation and inequalities across supply chains (Härkönen, 2018). Smaller companies, for example, have more financial constraints than multinationals (Dalla Via & Perego, 2019). Koch & Kinsbergen (2018) even argue that firms are exaggerating the negative effects caused by due diligence in order to exempt for compliance costs. It also leads to questions regarding the use of the money, since it could also have been used to for example fund responsible mining projects and formalise artisanal mining (Voland & Daly, 2018). Moreover, there are more international buyers than before the regulation, possibly resulting in conflict minerals like tantalum getting shipped to countries with lower due diligence standards (Schutte, 2019). The effects on the upstream actors are most visible on smelters and refineries. Due to the high amount of regulative and customer pressures, and high demand of products, they often lack the resources to fulfil requests. If they do not comply, they are replaced, forcing them to improve due diligence or find ways around the regulation (Hofmann et al., 2015). The latter appears to be the case, since smelters can still sell their minerals to companies with lower supply chain visibility and international buyers. While all these measures did improve supply chain visibility and transparency, it has not necessarily led to a shift to responsibly sourced tantalum. If anything, it has led to more companies being aware that their used tantalum is not sourced according to due diligence guidelines (GAO, 2021).

4.3.2 – Disruption by Mining Corporations

In the analysis of the disregard for the local context, it was determined that not formalizing artisanal mining has caused severe displacement, riots and violence (Stoop & Verpooten, 2019). Industrial mines owned by mining corporations' profit from this since those mines are part of a formalized supply chain. However, this is not merely something mining corporations coincidentally profit from, since their actions and choices directly disrupt artisanal mining practices. Within the plural mineral rights regime of industrial and artisanal mining, Katz-Lavigne (2019) identifies three facets. One is the corporate component, where industrial mines employ measures to enforce their claims on the minerals, often disrupting existing artisanal mining networks. Secondly, authorised artisanal extraction refers to a system where security companies and public actors negotiate with producers to authorise short-term

mineral extraction by artisanal miners from industrial mining sites. Lastly, unauthorised artisanal extraction is when artisanal miners extract minerals without any authorization, subsequently risking violent removal (Katz-Lavigne, 2019). All facets represent the tensions that large scale mining corporations cause when being granted mining rights. With areas being a zero-sum game, and with industrial mining being legitimized, there are negative distributional consequences for artisanal mines (Katz-Lavigne, 2020). These large-scale mining corporations are increasingly of Chinese origin. In for example the Sicomines deal, China gets minerals in exchange for infrastructure, effectively filling out a state like role. Nonetheless, this infrastructure does not profit the artisanal miners the companies displace (Rapanyane & Shai, 2020). While China is mostly interested in cobalt, this case illustrates how an increasing reliance on corporations lets them arrange state functions in a way that does profit the local population.

As has become apparent from the corruption section, the government of the DRC is heavily involved in creating and nurturing the mining agreements of industrial mining corporations. In 2022, mining corporation Glencore was force to pay 180 million pounds to settle a corruption case. They have been accused of bribing their way into securing business advantages, to which they reacted that they accepted it as "West Africa's way of doing business" (BBC, 2022). While this case has been deemed illegal, legal arrangements between companies and the state have been dominating the mining sector in the DRC. These arrangements between transnational capital and the DRC's government have impeded locally led processes of capital accumulation through artisanal mining. Radley & Geenen (2021) explore this dynamic through the interaction between Canadian mining multinational TNC Banro and artisanal mining. TNC actively suppresses artisanal mining in accordance with the state. In some capacity artisanal mining is informally tolerated, but only if it doesn't compete with TNC activities. Technically, this relationship is a lawful practice, which is even supported by the World Bank. Nevertheless, questions arise whose interests the law serves, especially considering the heavy lobbying of foreign mining companies for the liberal mining code (Radley & Geenen, 2021). Even if artisanal miners are sometimes incorporated in these arrangements, they are often being exploited. Mining companies employ flexible recruitment of artisanal miners. These miners do not have a fixed wage and are paid based on what they mine. This represents one of the corporate-led formalization projects after the Dodd-Frank

Act had illegalized artisanal mining of minerals like tantalum. However, corporations outsource the risk, and it leaves miners vulnerable to job loss, illnesses and price fluctuation (Calvão et al., 2021). During the Covid-19 pandemic for example, mining activities shrunk while the demand for tantalum increased, creating a period of tantalum price volatility. With formal mining closing down, it left artisanal miners to continue the work while also being vulnerable to Covid, especially with the low vaccination rate (Lindagato et al., 2022).

It can therefore be concluded that the irregular implementation of due diligence schemes by downstream corporations, and the disruption by industrial corporations, adversely affected the impact of international regulations. Therefore, the third hypothesis, *"Increased reliance on corporations and market approaches will increase the discrepancy between the intended and actual effects of the international regulations that regulate tantalum sourcing in the DRC."*, can be affirmed.

5 - Discussion and Conclusion

Returning to the central research question of this paper, "Why are the intended goals of international conflict mineral regulations not being achieved in the context of the tantalum mining industry in the DRC?", it can be concluded that all three hypothesized causal mechanisms have mostly negatively affected the degree to which these goals have been achieved. The disregard for the local context expressed itself in the underestimation of the artisanal mining sector, misunderstanding of the local policy context and oversimplification of the activities of armed groups. All three forms of disregard contribute, to varying degrees, to the unintended effects of the international regulations. Furthermore, both grand and petty corruption have hindered the implementation of the international regulations, with money ending up in the pockets of political elites, local bureaucrats committing fraud, and the FARDC profiting from illicit trade networks. Lastly, by relying on corporations in implementing the regulations, industrial mining companies and their exploitative practices have been legitimized, and downstream companies improving transparency have made little contribution to changing the supply of tantalum. As a result, socio-economic issues like human rights abuses, violence, and displacement continue to plague the DRC, especially in the Eastern parts. With multiple unintended effects, one can argue that the regulations have altered the nature of these issues but have not resolved them. The tantalum mining industry in the DRC thus exemplifies the inequalities within global supply chains. With tantalum set to maintain its status as a critical material in the years to come, securing its supply will remain relevant. Therefore, the question arises: "What does the future hold?" The European Conflict Mineral regulation has been implemented relatively recently, and most of its effects are yet to be observed. However, the debate remains whether its expanded scope relative to the Dodd-Frank Act will be beneficial for communities and the DRC as whole. Its continued reliance on companies and limited provisions for local people could lead to similar problems as those seen with the Dodd-Frank Act. Proponents could point to the unstable political situation within the DRC and argue that making top-down regulations using the free market is the lesser of two evils. However, greater effort should be directed towards regulations that benefit the people who the suffer the most from these prevailing issues, rather than solely benefitting multinational corporations.

6 - Bibliography

ACLED. (2023). The March 23 Movement. Accessed on 31-3-2023 via: https://acleddata.com/2023/03/23/actor-profile-m23/

Aïssaoui, R., & Fabian, F. (2022). Globalization, economic development, and corruption: A cross-lagged contingency perspective. *Journal of International Business Policy*, *5*(1), 1–28.

Arikan, O., Reinecke, J., Spence, C., & Morrell, K. (2017). Signposts or Weathervanes? The Curious Case of Corporate Social Responsibility and Conflict Minerals. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *146*(3), 469–484.

Anderson, C. (2017). SANCTIONS, TRANSPARENCY, AND ACCOUNTABILITY: THE MISSING LINKS IN NATURAL RESOURCE ANTI-CORRUPTION EFFORTS. *Georgetown Journal of International Law*, *48*(3), 779.

Ang, Y. Y. (2020). Unbundling corruption: Revisiting six questions on corruption. *Global Perspectives*, *1*(1).

Bafilemba, F., Mueller, T., & Lezhnev, S. (2014). The impact of Dodd-Frank and conflict minerals reforms on Eastern Congo's conflict. *Enough Project*, *13*(8), e0201783.

BBC. (December 6, 2022 Tuesday). Miner Glencore pays \$180m in latest corruption case. *BBC.* Accessed on 12-5-2023 via: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/business-63858295</u>

Beach, D., & Pedersen, R. B. (2013), Process-Tracing Methods, Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.

Berman, N., Couttenier, M., Rohner, D., & Thoenig, M. (2017). This Mine is Mine! How Minerals Fuel Conflicts in Africa. *The American Economic Review*, *107*(6), 1564–1610.

Bleiwas, D., Papp, J. F., & Yager, T. R. (2015). Shift in Global Tantalum Mine Production, 2000–2014. USGS Numbered Series. Accessed on 6-3 2023 via: https://pubs.usgs.gov/fs/2015/3079/fs20153079.pdf

Booysen, S. (2007). 'Choice Between Malaria and Cholera' or 'Democratic Façade': The 2006 Elections in the Democratic Republic of Congo. *Politikon*, *34*(1), 1–18.

Byemba, G. K. (2020). Formalization of artisanal and small-scale mining in eastern Democratic Republic of the Congo: An opportunity for women in the new tin, tantalum, tungsten and gold (3TG) supply chain? *The Extractive Industries and Society*, *7*(2), 420–427.

Callaway, A. (2018). Powering down corruption: Tackling transparency and human rights risks from Congo's cobalt mines to global supply chains. *The Enough Project*.

Calvão, F., Mcdonald, C. E. A., & Bolay, M. (2021). Cobalt mining and the corporate outsourcing of responsibility in the Democratic Republic of Congo. *The Extractive Industries and Society*, *8*(4), 100884.

Carpenter, L. (2012). Conflict Minerals in the Congo: Blood Minerals and Africas Under-Reported First World War. *United States: Suffolk University*.

Center for Development Impact. (2015), 'Applying Process Tracing in five Steps', Institute of development studies (10).

Christensen, D., Leiva-Molano, J. S., Gobbers, E., Heuty, A., Makori, T., & Kimani, G. (2020). Evaluating Due Diligence Programs for Conflict Minerals:: A Matched Analysis of 3T Mines in Eastern DRC

Collier, D. (2011), 'Understanding Process Tracing PS', Political Science & Politics, 44(4), 823– 830.

Cook, C. R. (2013). Diamonds and Genocide. SAGE Open, 3(3), 215824401349505.

Corbett, T., O'Faircheallaigh, C., & Regan, A. (2017). 'Designated areas' and the regulation of artisanal and small-scale mining. *Land Use Policy*, *68*, 393–401.

Cusato, E. (2021). Transnational law and the politics of conflict minerals regulation: construing the extractive industry as a 'partner' for peace. *Transnational Legal Theory*, *12*(2), 269–293.

Cuvelier, J., Vlassenroot, K., & Olin, N. (2014a). Resources, conflict and governance: A critical review. *The Extractive Industries and Society*, 1(2), 340–350.

Cuvelier, J., Van Bockstael, S., Vlassenroot, K., & Iguma, C. (2014b). Analyzing the impact of the Dodd-Frank Act on Congolese livelihoods.

Dalla Via, N., & Perego, P. (2018). Determinants of conflict minerals disclosure under the Dodd-Frank Act. *Business Strategy and the Environment*, *27*(6), 773–788.

Daw, T., & Gray, T. (2005). Fisheries science and sustainability in international policy: a study of failure in the European Union's Common Fisheries Policy. *Marine Policy*, *29*(3), 189–197.

Diemel, J. A., & Cuvelier, J. (2015). Explaining the uneven distribution of conflict-mineral policy implementation in the Democratic Republic of the Congo: The role of the Katanga policy network (2009–2011). *Resources Policy*, *46*(2), 151–160.

Dorsch, J. (2000). Get in line. *Electronic Business*, 26(13), 43.

Eichstaedt, P. H. (2011). *Consuming the Congo: war and conflict minerals in the world's deadliest place*. Chicago, IL: Lawrence Hill Books.

EITI. (2023) Our Mission. Accessed on 22-5-2023 via: https://eiti.org/our-mission

European Commission. (2023). Study on the EU's list of Critical Raw Materials. Accessed on 31-5-2023 via: <u>https://single-market-economy.ec.europa.eu/system/files/2023-</u>03/Study%202023%20CRM%20Assessment.pdf

European Union. (2017). The EU's new Conflict Minerals Regulation. Accessed on 29-3-2023 via: <u>https://policy.trade.ec.europa.eu/development-and-sustainability/conflict-minerals-regulation_en</u>

Fernando, Z. J., Illahi, B. K., Putra, Y. S., & Gusri, I. (2023). Deep anti-corruption blueprint mining, mineral, and coal sector in Indonesia. *Cogent Social Sciences*, *9*(1).

Freedom House. (2017). Freedom in the world 2017, Democratic Republic of Congo. Accessed on 12-5-2023 via: <u>https://freedomhouse.org/country/democratic-republic-</u> <u>congo/freedom-world/2017</u>

Freedom House. (2018). Freedom in the world 2018, Democratic Republic of Congo. Accessed on 12-5-2023 via: <u>https://freedomhouse.org/country/democratic-republic-congo/freedom-world/2018</u>

Freedom House. (2019). Freedom in the world 2019, Democratic Republic of Congo. Accessed on 12-5-2023 via: <u>https://freedomhouse.org/country/democratic-republic-congo/freedom-world/2019</u> Freedom House. (2020). Freedom in the world 2020, Democratic Republic of Congo. Accessed on 12-5-2023 via: <u>https://freedomhouse.org/country/democratic-republic-congo/freedom-world/2020</u>

Freedom House. (2021). Freedom in the world 2021, Democratic Republic of Congo. Accessed on 12-5-2023 via: <u>https://freedomhouse.org/country/democratic-republic-congo/freedom-world/2021</u>

Freedom House. (2022). Freedom in the world 2022, Democratic Republic of Congo. Accessed on 12-5-2023 via: <u>https://freedomhouse.org/country/democratic-republic-congo/freedom-world/2022</u>

Freedom House. (2023). Freedom in the world 2023, Democratic Republic of Congo. Accessed on 12-5-2023 via: <u>https://freedomhouse.org/country/democratic-republic-congo/freedom-world/2023</u>

Geenen, S. (2012). A dangerous bet: The challenges of formalizing artisanal mining in the Democratic Republic of Congo. *Resources Policy*, *37*(3), 322–330.

Geenen, S. (2014). The Political Economy of Access to Gold Mining and Trade in South Kivu, DRC. Diss. PhD Thesis. Antwerp: University of Antwerp.

Gifford, B., Kestler, A., & Anand, S. (2010). Building local legitimacy into corporate social responsibility: Gold mining firms in developing nations. *Journal of World Business : JWB*, *45*(3), 304–311.

Global Witness. (2004). Same Old Story: A Background Study on Natural Resources in the Democratic Republic of Congo. Accessed on 28-3-2023 via:

https://www.globalwitness.org/en/archive/same-old-story/.

Government Accountability Office. (2021). 2020 Company SEC Filings on Mineral Sources Were Similar to Those from Prior Years. Accessed on 29-3-2023 via: https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-21-531.

Grant, J. A., & Wilhelm, C. (2022). A flash in the pan? Agential constructivist perspectives on local content, governance, and the large-scale mining–artisanal and small-scale mining interface in West Africa. *Resources Policy*, *77*, 102592.

Hamm, B., & Smandych, R. (2019). *Cultural Imperialism : Essays on the Political Economy of Cultural Domination*.

Hanai, K. (2021). Conflict minerals regulation and mechanism changes in the DR Congo. *Resources Policy*, *74*, 102394.

Härkönen, E. (2018). Conflict Minerals in the Corporate Supply Chain: Is Transparency the Solution to Human Rights Violations in the Tantalum, Tin, Tungsten and Gold Supply Chains? *European Business Law Review*, *29*(5), 691–727.

Hayes, K. & Burge, R. (2003). Coltan Mining in the Democratic Republic of Congo: How tantalum-using industries can commit to the reconstruction of the DRC. *Fauna & Flora International*. Accessed on 12-5-2023 via: <u>http://tierra.rediris.es/coltan/coltanreport.pdf</u>

Hofmann, H., Schleper, M. C., & Blome, C. (2015). Conflict Minerals and Supply Chain Due Diligence: An Exploratory Study of Multi-tier Supply Chains. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *147*(1), 115–141.

Hudson, B., Hunter, D., & Peckham, S. (2019). Policy failure and the policy-implementation gap: can policy support programs help? *Policy Design and Practice*, *2*(1), 1–14.

Idrobo, N., Mejía, D., & Tribin, A. M. (2014). Illegal Gold Mining and Violence in Colombia. *Peace Economics, Peace Science, and Public Policy*, *20*(1), 83–111.

Igbayiloye, O. B., & Bradlow, D. (2021). An assessment of the regulatory legal and institutional framework of the mining industry in South Africa and Kenya for effective human rights protection: Lessons for other countries. *African Human Rights Law Journal*, *21*(1), 363–388.

Islam, M. A., Haque, S., & Roberts, R. (2017). Human Rights Performance Disclosure by Companies with Operations in High Risk Countries: Evidence from the Australian Minerals Sector. *Australian Accounting Review*, *27*(1), 34–51.

iTSCi. (2023). About iTSCi. Accessed on 21-5-2023 via: https://www.itsci.org/about-itsci/

Jelinek, K. (2015). Between a rock and a hard place: Conflict minerals and professional integrity. *Business Horizons*, *58*(5), 485–492.

Jensen, N., & Wantchekon, L. (2004). Resource Wealth and Political Regimes in Africa. *Comparative Political Studies*, *37*(7), 816–841.

Kalokoh, A., & Kochtcheeva, L. V. (2022). Governing the artisanal gold mining sector in the Mano River Union: A comparative study of Liberia and Sierra Leone. *Journal of International Development*, *34*(7), 1398–1413.

Katz-Lavigne, S. (2019). Artisanal copper mining and conflict at the intersection of property rights and corporate strategies in the Democratic Republic of Congo. *The Extractive Industries and Society*, *6*(2), 399–406.

Katz-Lavigne, S. (2020). Distributional impact of corporate extraction and (un)authorised clandestine mining at and around large-scale copper- and cobalt-mining sites in DR Congo. *Resources Policy*, *65*, 101584.

Kawamoto, K. (2012). Diamonds in War, Diamonds for Peace: Diamond Sector Management and Kimberlite Mining in Sierra Leone. in Lujala, P. & Rustad, S. A. (eds) *High-Value Natural Resources and Peacebuilding (Routledge 2012)* 121.

Knutsen, C. H., Kotsadam, A., Olsen, E. H., & Wig, T. (2017). Mining and Local Corruption in Africa. *American Journal of Political Science*, *61*(2), 320–334.

Koch, D.-J., & Kinsbergen, S. (2018). Exaggerating unintended effects? Competing narratives on the impact of conflict minerals regulation. *Resources Policy*, *57*, 255–263.

Kodi, M. (2008). Corruption and governance in the DRC during the transition period (2003-2006). *Institute for Security Studies Monographs*, *2008*(148), 114.

Laudati, A. (2013). Beyond minerals: broadening 'economies of violence' in eastern Democratic Republic of Congo. *Review of African Political Economy*, 40(135), 32–50.

Le Billon, P., & Spiegel, S. (2022). Cleaning mineral supply chains? Political economies of exploitation and hidden costs of technical fixes. *Review of International Political Economy : RIPE*, *29*(3), 768–791.

Lindagato, P., Li, Y., & Yang, G. (2022). Save the giants: demand beyond production capacity of tantalum raw materials. *Mineral Economics : Raw Materials Report*, 1–7.

Eric Lipton and Dionne Searcey. (April 3, 2023 Monday). Fight Over Corruption and Congo's Mining Riches Takes a Turn in Washington. *The New York Times - International Edition*. Accessed on 12-5-2023 via: <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2023/04/02/us/politics/dan-gertler-biden-congo-sanctions.html</u>

Mancheri, N. A., Sprecher, B., Deetman, S., Young, S. B., Bleischwitz, R., Dong, L., Tukker, A. (2018). Resilience in the tantalum supply chain. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, *129*, 56–69.

Mancini, L., Eslava, N. A., Traverso, M., & Mathieux, F. (2021). Assessing impacts of responsible sourcing initiatives for cobalt: Insights from a case study. *Resources Policy*, *71*, 102015.

Mantz, J. W. (2018). From Digital Divides to Creative Destruction: Epistemological Encounters in the Regulation of the "Blood Mineral" Trade in the Congo. *Anthropological Quarterly*, *91*(2), 525–549.

Martinezalier, J. (1993). Distributional Obstacles to International Environmental Policy: The Failures at Rio and Prospects after Rio. *Environmental Values*, *2*(2), 97–124.

Matti, S. A. (2010). The Democratic Republic of the Congo? Corruption, Patronage, and Competitive Authoritarianism in the DRC. *Africa Today*, *56*(4), 42–61.

Mauro, P. (1995). Corruption and Growth. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, *110*(3), 681–712.

May, P. J. (2015). Implementation failures revisited: Policy regime perspectives. *Public Policy and Administration*, *30*(3-4), 277–299.

Mazalto, M. (2004). La réforme des législations minières en Afrique et le rôle des institutions financières internationales: la République Démocratique du Congo. *L'Afrique des grands lacs. Annuaire, 2005,* 263-287.

McFerson, H. M. (2009). Governance and Hyper-corruption in Resource-rich African Countries. *Third World Quarterly*, *30*(8), 1529–1547.

Nest, M. W. (2011). Coltan. Cambridge [etc.]: Polity.

Nissen, A. (2019). THE EUROPEAN UNION AS A MANAGER OF GLOBAL 'BUSINESS AND HUMAN RIGHTS' REGULATION: COUNTRY-BY-COUNTRY REPORTING RULES. *UCL Journal of Law and Jurisprudence*, *8*(2).

Nye, J. S. (1967). Corruption and Political Development: A Cost-Benefit Analysis. *The American Political Science Review*, *61*(2), 417–427.

Obior, L. A. (2010). Corruption and Human Rights: The Challenges of Mineral Resources Stewardship. *Proceedings of the Annual Meeting - American Society of International Law, 104, 250–254.*

OCCRP. (June 16, 2022). DR Congo: State Mining Company Subject to a Damning Audit. *Organized Crime and Corruption Reporting Project*. Accessed on 12-5-2023 via: <u>https://www.occrp.org/en/daily/16448-congo-state-mining-company-subject-to-a-</u> <u>damning-audit</u>

Okowa, P. (2020). THE PITFALLS OF UNILATERAL LEGISLATION IN INTERNATIONAL LAW: LESSONS FROM CONFLICT MINERALS LEGISLATION. *The International and Comparative Law Quarterly*, *69*(3), 685–717.

OECD. (2011). OECD Work on responsible Mineral Supply Chains & the U.S. Dodd Frank Act. Accessed on 29-3-2023 via: <u>https://www.oecd.org/daf/inv/mne/OECD-Guidance-and-Dodd-</u> <u>Frank-Act.pdf</u>.

OECD. (2016). OECD Due Diligence Guidance for Responsible Supply Chains of Minerals from Conflict-Affected and High-Risk Areas, Third Edition. Accessed on 29-3-2023 via: <u>https://www.oecd.org/daf/inv/mne/mining.htm</u>.

OECD. (2018). OECD Due Diligence Guidance for Responsible Business Conduct. Accessed on 29-3-2023 via: <u>https://www.oecd.org/investment/due-diligence-guidance-for-responsible-business-conduct.htm</u>

Office of the United Nations High commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR). (2021). Protection of civilians: Human rights violations documented in provinces affected by conflict. Accessed on 31-3-2023 via: <u>https://reliefweb.int/report/democratic-republic-</u> <u>congo/protection-civilians-human-rights-violations-documented-provinces-5</u>

OECD. (2021). OECD Due Diligence Guidance for Responsible Business Conduct. Accessed on 29-3-2023 via: <u>https://www.oecdguidelines.nl/oecd-guidelines/due-</u>

diligence/documents/publication/2021/08/05/flyer-oecd-due-diligence-guidance-for-rbc

Parker, D. P., Foltz, J. D., & Elsea, D. (2016). Unintended Consequences of Sanctions for Human Rights. *The Journal of Law & Economics*, *59*(4), 731–774.

Parker, D. P., & Vadheim, B. (2017). Resource Cursed or Policy Cursed? US Regulation of Conflict Minerals and Violence in the Congo. *Journal of the Association of Environmental and Resource Economists*, *4*(1), 1–49.

Partiti, E., & Van der Velde, S. (2017). Curbing Supply-Chain Human Rights Violations Through Trade and Due Diligence. Possible WTO Concerns Raised by the EU Conflict Minerals Regulation. *Journal of World Trade*, *51*(6), 1043–1068.

Pepe, C., Mushagalusa Nshombo, J. M., & Risso, M. (2014). Preventing Corruption in Africa: Emerging Challenges in the Mining Sector of the Democratic Republic of Congo. *Symphonya*, (2), 76–92.

Peters, A. (2018). Corruption as a violation of international human rights. *European Journal* of International Law, 29(4), 1251–1287.

Polinares. (2013). Coltan, Congo & Conflict. The Hague Centre for Strategic Studies 20-03-13. Accessed on 12-5-2023 via: <u>https://hcss.nl/wp-</u>

content/uploads/2013/06/HCSS 21 05 13 Coltan Congo Conflict web.pdf

Pulitzer Center. (2017). All the President's Wealth, The Kabila Family Business. Accessed on 12-5-2023: <u>https://pulitzercenter.org/sites/default/files/all-the-presidents-wealth-eng.pdf</u>

Radley, B., & Vogel, C. (2015). Fighting windmills in Eastern Congo? The ambiguous impact of the 'conflict minerals' movement. *The Extractive Industries and Society*, *2*(3), 406–410.

Radley, B., & Geenen, S. (2021). Struggles over value: corporate-state suppression of locally led mining mechanisation in the Democratic Republic of the Congo. *Review of African Political Economy*, *48*(168), 161–177.

Rapanyane, M. B., & Shai, K. B. (2020). China's multinational corporations in the Democratic Republic of Congo's mining industry: An Afrocentric critique. *Journal of Public Affairs*, 20(2), n/a–n/a.

Relief Web. (2022). European Regulation on Responsible Mineral Sourcing: What are the lessons learned so far for the upcoming review and new legislative proposals?. Accessed on 12-5-2023 via: <u>https://reliefweb.int/report/democratic-republic-congo/european-regulation-responsible-mineral-sourcing-what-are-lessons-learned-so-far</u>

Sánchez de la Sierra, R. (2020). On the Origins of the State: Stationary Bandits and Taxation in Eastern Congo. *The Journal of Political Economy*, *128*(1), 000–000.

Schouten, P., Murairi, J., Kubuya, S., (2017). Everything that Moves Will Be Taxed": the Political Economy of Roadblocks in North and South Kivu. *International Peace Information Service* (IPIS).

Schütte, P. (2019). International mineral trade on the background of due diligence regulation: A case study of tantalum and tin supply chains from East and Central Africa.

Schütte, P., & Näher, U. (2020). Tantalum supply from artisanal and small-scale mining: A mineral economic evaluation of coltan production and trade dynamics in Africa's Great Lakes region. *Resources Policy*, *69*, 101896.

Seay, L. E. (2012). What's wrong with dodd-Frank 1502? Conflict minerals, civilian livelihoods, and the unintended consequences of western advocacy. In: *Working Paper 284*, January 2012. Center for Global Development.

Souza, L. E. V. de, Fetz, M., Zagatto, B. P., & Pinho, N. S. (2022). Violence and Illegal Deforestation: The Crimes of "Environmental Militias" in the Amazon Forest. *Capitalism*, *Nature, Socialism*, *33*(2), 5–25.

Stoop, N., Verpoorten, M., & van der Windt, P. (2018). More legislation, more violence? The impact of Dodd-Frank in the DRC. *PloS One*, *13*(8), e0201783–e0201783.

Stoop, N., Verpoorten, M., & van der Windt, P. (2019). Artisanal or industrial conflict minerals? Evidence from Eastern Congo. *World Development*, *122*, 660–674.

Swift, C., Guide, V. D. R., & Muthulingam, S. (2019). Does supply chain visibility affect operating performance? Evidence from conflict minerals disclosures. *Journal of Operations Management*, *65*(5), 406–429.

Tamm, H. (2016). The Origins of Transnational Alliances: Rulers, Rebels, and Political Survival in the Congo Wars. *International Security*, *41*(1), 147–181.

Titeca, K., & Edmond, P. (2019). The political economy of oil in the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC): Corruption and regime control. *The Extractive Industries and Society*, *6*(2), 542–551.

Trampusch, C., & Palier, B. (2016), 'Between X and Y: how process tracing contributes to opening the black box of causality', New Political Economy, 21(5), 437–454.

Van der Ploeg, F. (2011). Natural Resources: Curse or Blessing? *Journal of Economic Literature*, *49*(2), 366–420.

United Nations. (2002). United Nations Convention Against Corruption. Accessed on 3-5-2023 via: <u>https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/corruption/uncac.html.</u>

United Nations General Assembly. (2019). Human rights situation and the activities of the United Nations Joint Human Rights Office in the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Accessed on 31-3-2023 via: <u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/documents/country-</u> reports/ahrc4232-human-rights-situation-and-activities-united-nations-joint-human

United Nations Interagency Framework Team for Preventive Action. (2012). Toolkit and guidance for preventing and managing land and natural resources conflict. Accessed on 29-3-2023 via: <u>https://reliefweb.int/report/world/toolkit-and-guidance-preventing-and-managing-land-and-natural-resources-conflict</u>

United Nations Security Council. (2001). Security Council Condemns Illegal Exploitation of Democratic Republic of Congo's Natural Resources. Accessed on 29-3-2023 via: https://press.un.org/en/2001/sc7057.doc.htm

United Nations Security Council. (2011). Letter dated 29 November 2011 from the Chair of the Security Council Committee established pursuant to resolution 1533 (2004) concerning

the Democratic Republic of the Congo addressed to the President of the Security Council. Accessed on 12-5-2023 via: <u>https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/718585?ln=en</u>

United Nations Security Council. (2014). Letter dated 22 January 2014 from the Coordinator of the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo addressed to the President of the Security Council. Accessed on 12-5-2023 via:

https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/785120?ln=en

United Nations Security Council. (2018). Letter dated 18 December 2018 from the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo addressed to the President of the Security Council. Accessed on 12-5-2023 via: <u>https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/1657735?ln=en</u>

United Nations Security Council. (2019). Letter dated 6 June 2019 from the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo addressed to the President of the Security Council. Accessed on 12-5-2023 via: <u>https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3808438?ln=en</u>

United Nations Security Council. (2020). Letter dated 2 June 2020 from the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo addressed to the President of the Security Council. Accessed on 12-5-2023 via: <u>https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3864916?ln=en</u>

United Nations Security Council. (2021). Letter dated 10 June 2021 from the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo addressed to the President of the Security Council. Accessed on 12-5-2023 via: https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3977153?ln=en

United States Geological Survey (USGS). (2023). Tantalum. Accessed on 6-3-2023 via: https://pubs.usgs.gov/periodicals/mcs2023/mcs2023-tantalum.pdf

United States Congress. (2010). Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act. Accessed on 29-3-2023 via: <u>https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/STATUTE-</u> 124/STATUTE-124-Pg1376

United States Congress. (2022). Dodd-Frank Material Disclosure Improvement Act. Accessed on 29-3-2023 via: <u>https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/senate-bill/3923?s=1&r=2</u>

Voland, T., & Daly, S. (2018). The EU Regulation on Conflict Minerals: The Way Out of a Vicious Cycle? *Journal of World Trade*, *52*(1), 37–63.

Wakenge, C. I., Dijkzeul, D., & Vlassenroot, K. (2018). Regulating the old game of smuggling? Coltan mining, trade and reforms in the Democratic Republic of the Congo. *The Journal of Modern African Studies*, *56*(3), 497–522.

World Bank. (2011). Worldwide Governance Indicators. Accessed on 22-5-2023 via: https://databank.worldbank.org/source/worldwide-governance-indicators